Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 30-31 March 2007 

at All Saints Pastoral Centre, London Colney
Present:
The President, The Vice-President and 45 other voting members


(5 non-voting members were also present)

Apologies:
Miss Margaret Best, Mr Ronald Calver, Mr Ronald Hughes, The Revd Christopher Humble, The Revd Thomas Stuckey, Mrs Thelma Wilson

In attendance:
Mr Norman Mann (Audit Committee), Dr Clive Marsh (Faith and Order Committee), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer); The Revd Elizabeth Smith, The Revd Lily Twist (Chairs-Designate); Mr Trevor Durston, Mr John Ellis, The Revd Graham Hindle, Mr John Nelson, Ms Anne Topping (Policy Support and Research Unit); Jane Bates (Minutes)
Letters:
The Council agreed to send letters to Thelma Wilson and Ron Calver.
Prayers:
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, Mr Russell Buley.
07.2.1 The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 30-31 January 2007 were agreed and signed as a correct record of the meeting.
07.2.2 Chair’s Business

The Chair reported that he had received a number of letters concerning the Team Focus proposals, which he had acknowledged.

07.2.3 Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) held on 9 January 2007 and 27-28 February 2007 and report from the Chair

The Chair of the SRC presented the minutes of the meeting held on 9 January and the draft minutes of the meeting held on 27-28 February.  The following recommendations from the SRC were given formal endorsement by the Council:

(i) Sale of property by Cliff College

The request by Cliff College that they be allowed to sell Cliff Park was agreed.

(ii) Southlands Centre

The revised governance arrangements were agreed.

(iii) York Institute

It was agreed that the York Institute should become an entity accountable to the Methodist Council.

(iv) Model Trust monies and general monies (MC/07/69)

SRC had recommended that steps be taken to ensure that all funds except specific or restricted trust funds be held on the Model Trust, and that the distinction between the use of capital and the use of income be abolished.  This was endorsed by the Council.

07.2.4 Grant making rules/commitment funding/Charity Commission (MC/07/33)

Ken Howcroft presented MC/07/33.  He reported that the Resourcing Mission Grants Committee believes that districts have sufficient funds to honour the commitments to that they had already made to pay future instalments of grants, and that therefore the second sentence of paragraph 9 of MC/07/33 could be deleted.  With that amendment, the Council agreed to the principles and policies set out.  It was also noted that Charity Law applies differently in different jurisdictions.

07.2.5 Accounts 05/06, auditor’s report etc (MC/07/34)

Nick Addo, Director of Finance, and Bob Humphrey, representing PriceWaterhouseCoopers were welcomed to the Council.  The accounts had already been scrutinised by the Audit Committee and the SRC.  Nick presented them, explaining that they covered both the Connexional Team and the self-accounting entities.  Bob Humphrey confirmed that the auditors had given an unqualified report, and that they were in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice.  The Council adopted the annual report and consolidated financial statements for the year ended 31 August 2006.

Norman Mann, Chair of the Audit Committee, expressed the thanks of the Council to Bob Humphrey and the staff of PriceWaterhouseCoopers, as the contract with them comes to an end.

07.2.6 Role of General Secretary Review Group and Reference Group on Leadership (MC/07/35 and MC/07/36)

Ken Wales presented MC/07/35 and MC/07/36.  These reports had been prepared by separate groups, with one person being a member of both groups.  The groups had consulted each other to ensure that their recommendations were complementary.  The Council agreed that these reports should be combined to form a single report to the Conference.

With this in mind, recommendations 1-6 of the report of the Role of the General Secretary review group were agreed.  Recommendations 1-10 of the report of the Reference Group on Leadership were agreed, changing ‘at all levels’ in recommendation 6 to ‘presbyteral, diaconal and lay’.

It was noted that it would be helpful if the Nature of Oversight report, in a revised form, would come before Conference again prior to the further review of senior leadership in the Connexion envisaged for 2011.

07.2.7 Team Focus (MC/07/37, MC/07/37a and MC/07/73)

David Deeks reported to the Council that the issues raised by the January meeting of the Council were reflected in the papers for this Council (particularly Chapters 3-11 of the Team Focus volume).

Four presentations were made to the Council concerning aspects of the proposals: the meaning for the districts; the meaning for churches and circuits; the financial underpinning; an insight into the proposed new ways of working.  The Council then worked in groups to identify areas where members had questions or requests for clarification.

Areas where further clarification was requested were as follows:

Priorities Officers

There was some debate as to whether this should be a connexional or a district role.  Some districts felt that they were already engaged in this kind of work, and it needed to be specific to their situation rather than a single approach for every district.  

Under 19s

There was some concern as to the level of staffing proposed for this area.  It is proposed that there would be staff in the Discipleship and Ministries Cluster and the Projects section.  Administrative staff would be located in the Support Services area.  Different ways of working will mean that others will also be involved, within the context of an overall smaller Team.  Further work will need to be done in the light of the Youth Participation Strategy.  It was commented that there should be links with the work undertaken by Methodist schools in the independent and state sectors.

Communicating Team Focus

Various methods of communication are being used such as podcasts and articles in the Methodist Recorder.  Council members are also potential advocates and need resources to support them in this.  It was suggested that some worked examples of how support and resources might be offered in the future could be produced.

Ecumenical Issues

The Council has now received two papers on this particular perspective.  Supporting Paper B in the papers for this Council sets out the vision for unity in mission.

Lay Workers

It is envisaged that support for lay workers will, in the future, be offered in a variety of ways.  There will be support from the Personnel office for employment aspects.  The Discipleship and Ministries Cluster will be responsible for policy issues.  The training networks will be accessible to address training needs.  Mutual help will be available through the network of lay workers.  There will continue to be support for the annual conference.


International Mission Relationships

There have been ongoing conversations in this area, especially with partner churches and particularly the Methodist Church in Ireland.  The aim is to build on and expand the knowledge base that is currently located within the World Church Office.

Racial Justice

Concern was expressed that the way in which Chapter 8 is currently written appears to suggest that the work in this area is complete.  The aim is to move from there being one office within the Team concerned with this issue, to a holistic approach which is the responsibility of the whole church.  This will also need to bear in mind the outcome of the Equalities and Diversity project which is due to report in February 2008.  It was agreed that Chapter 8 should be rewritten to clarify this.

Property

There is still further work to be undertaken in this area, and a paper was tabled indicating the particular issues still to be resolved.

Gift Aid

Concern was expressed that there should continue to be connexional support available in this area.  A vote was taken and it was agreed that the connexional provision should remain, at the cost of those choosing to use the service.

Resolutions

The Council agreed that the intention for connexional resources to be based in districts to enable the districts to deliver the Priorities for the Methodist Church lying behind the proposal for Priority Officers, should be funded from the connexional budget.  The Council, however, referred the specific details of the proposal to a small group for further consideration.  This group will be chaired by John Bell, and will comprise a District Chair (to be nominated by the Chairs’ Meeting), a member of JSG, and two members of the Council (Geoff Reid and Kathy Burrell).  The Chairs’ Meeting will consider this at its April meeting.  Proposals will be placed on the online Council Forum.  The group will report to the May SRC.



The Council adopted the following resolutions:


A(1).
The Council agrees to the proposals to appoint Training Officers in the training regions, paid for from the Team budget, in line with the detailed recommendations for these officers and their inter-relationships in Chapter 9 (of the Team Focus papers for this meeting of the Council).


B.
The Council agrees to the principle of a management charge being levied on the following funds under their respective revised titles (see Resolution F below): the Fund for World Mission, the Fund for Home Mission, the Auxiliary Fund, and CAPF; the size of the charge being the same for all funds listed and approved annually by the Council when the budget is agreed.


C.
The Council agrees that the core costs of the reconfigured Team (as defined in Chapter 13) shall be funded by a connexional assessment and the management charge on major funds referred to in Resolution B above.


D.
The Council approves the proposal that for local churches, their assessment shall be presented with circuit, district and connexional elements clearly listed.


E.
The Council recommends that, for 2008-11, the connexional assessment shall vary in real terms in line with the Church’s overall membership (with the details of how this calculation will be made being brought to the Council for approval during 2007-08).


F.
The Council approves the suggestion for the revised names and purposes of the restricted and designated funds, as in Supporting Paper F.


G.
The Council approves the reserves policy as in Supporting Paper G.


H.
The Council gives general approval to the Team Focus thinking and proposals as they have been developed since the January Council, and to the particular recommendations for posts and ways of working in Chapters 2, 5-8, 11-12 and 14; encourages the Joint Secretaries Group to continue its consultations and planning in respect of property consents; and directs them to bring their recommendations for approval by the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC), for incorporation into the report to the 2007 Conference.


I.

The Council directs the SRC to agree the report on Team Focus to the 2007 Conference, to include material to which the Council gave general endorsement in January and the material agreed at this meeting of the Council.


A further resolution was proposed by the Chair of the SRC which clarified the process by which the General Secretary and the three Secretaries would be appointed.  This was agreed as follows:

The Methodist Council has responsibility for ensuring that appropriate proposals are before the Conference of 2007 for the appointment of a General Secretary to replace the Revd David Deeks from September 2008, and for the appointment of strategic leaders in the Connexional Team.

Although the SRC will be able to consider aspects of these proposals at its meeting on 2 May, it will not be possible for a final report to have been prepared for that meeting. 

Furthermore, the Council wishes to ensure that the whole Church has the opportunity to be more fully involved in the preparation of the proposals than would be allowed for in the time available by delegation to the SRC. 

Therefore, the Council appoints the following group of its members to act with full delegated power on their behalf during the period prior to Conference 2007:

Mr Ken Wales
(chair)

Revd Rachel Deigh

Revd Graham Carter

Revd Paul Nzacahayo

Mr Dudley Coates

The terms of reference of the Group are:

1. To produce a report on behalf of the Methodist Council which deals with the following matters:

· Job description

· Person specification

· Information for candidates

· The timetable and other details of the appointment process

· The names of a selection panel, chaired by a former President or Vice-President of Conference, who represent among them appropriate balance of age, gender, ethnicity, geography and theological conviction, and have appropriate experience and expertise for the task

· A resolution for authority to be delegated to the October meeting of the Methodist Council to make appointments and designations on behalf of the Conference

2. To advise the General Secretary upon how this report should be dealt with at Conference.

The Group is encouraged to take the advice of other members of the Council, especially those with relevant experience and/or expertise, and with personnel officers in the Connexional Team.

It is recognised that the Group’s work must be based upon, and be in accordance with, the proposals for Team Focus and in respect of Leadership. However, guided by the Holy Spirit, the Group is encouraged to be as open as possible to best practice in these areas.
It was agreed to circulate the draft report to the Conference of 2007 to Council Members for comment.


07.2.8 Extreme political parties: guidelines for Methodist involvement (MC/07/38)

Geoff Reid presented MC/07/38, which aims to provide practical help to those who are in areas where there is representation by those from extreme political parties.  It was agreed that the first sentence of the second paragraph under question 2 should be modified so that it does not suggest that all councillors are only concerned with re-election.  With this amendment, the three resolutions were agreed.

07.2.9 Youth Conference proposals (MC/07/39 and MC/07/74)

John Cooper and Rachel Howcroft presented the proposals contained within MC/07/39.  The Youth Conference will be reporting directly to the Conference, but asked for critical feedback from the Council.  

Jonathan Kerry presented MC/07/74 which costed the proposals and suggested where the money might come from, if this was approved by the Conference.  Some concern was expressed that this was one area that had not been scrutinised by the Filter Panels and also that it did not link with the Team Focus proposals contained in Chapter 6 of the Team Focus papers.

It was suggested that this could be set up as a pilot project, with a built in review.

The work in progress was affirmed and JSG and the Youth Conference were encouraged to work together to bring a joined up approach to the Conference.

07.2.10 Climate Change resolution (MC/07/40 amended)

Anthea Cox presented MC/07/40 with draft resolutions for the Conference.  On the understanding that further work would be done on the resolutions before the Conference, this was approved.

07.2.11 The use of Methodist Church House

David Deeks gave a verbal report concerning the discussions about the use of Methodist Church House.  An external consultant, David Mundy, has been working on a feasibility study concerning the possibility of the premises being shared with the staff based at URC House and also the staff currently based in Manchester.  

The Council was asked to give its encouragement to these explorations, with the understanding that the SRC would continue to monitor them and to work with JSG as they evolved.  This was agreed.

07.2.12 Hymn Book supplement (MC/07/41)

Barbara Bircumshaw presented MC/07/41.  It was asked whether the proposed timescale would allow sufficient time for consultation on the contents of the proposed new hymn book.  It was felt that the composition of the group would need to be reviewed, if this was also the group that made decisions concerning the content of the hymn book, and the representation of the Faith and Order Committee would need to be strengthened.  An ongoing group considering the rolling resource would need to link in to a formal committee, eg the Council.  Further investigations will need to be made on the question of copyright issues.


With these comments in mind, the report was approved.

07.2.13 Training Institutions Review (MC/07/42)

Ian White was welcomed to the Council to present MC/07/42.  Ian White recorded the thanks of the review group to the Principals of the training institutions for their co-operation.  He drew Council’s attention to section 2.6 of the report and the stories of excellence that they had encountered.  The report represents a major shift in the role of the training institutions in terms of providing a framework for the training for the whole people of God within a learning Church.  The group worked to the principles adopted by the 2006 Conference.  

The Council affirmed the work and the process of the review group.

Resolutions 1 and 2 were agreed.

The Council agreed to send a note of appreciation to Dr David Way, Theological Education Secretary for the Ministry Division of the Church of England, who had been a member of the review group.

07.2.14 Budget 2007/08 (MC/07/43)

The Council approved MC/07/43.

07.2.15 Revised report on What Sort of Bishops? (MC/07/44)

The Council approved MC/07/44.

07.2.16 Resolutions to accompany publication of report on Fresh Expressions (MC/07/45)

The Council approved MC/07/45.

07.2.17 Update on the Gambia autonomy (MC/07/46)

The Council received MC/07/46.

07.2.18 Y Cyngor – report on the Methodist Church in Wales and Standing Order changes (MC/07/48)

The Council agreed the resolutions contained within MC/07/48.

07.2.19 Israel/Palestine and investments (MC/07/49)

The Council received MC/07/49.

07.2.20 Appointment of Mission Partners (MC/07/50)

The Council appointed the mission partners as set out in MC/07/50.

07.2.21 Ministers Handbook – Reference Group (MC/07/51)

The Council approved MC/07/51.

07.2.22 Safeguarding Training Framework (MC/07/52)

The Council approved MC/07/52.

07.2.23 Archives and History Report (MC/07/53)

The Council received MC/07/53.

07.2.24 Confidential Personnel item (MC/07/54)

The Council approved MC/07/54.

07.2.25 Process for appointment of Secretary to the Faith and Order Committee (MC/07/55)

The Council approved MC/07/55.

07.2.26 Computers for Ministry (MC/07/56)

Reading ‘computer equipment’ for ‘computer’, the Council approved MC/07/56.

07.2.27 Report of the Audit Committee (MC/07/57)

The Council received MC/07/57.

07.2.28 Presbyteral and Diaconal Candidates – timescale for appeals (MC/07/58)

The Council approved MC/07/58.

07.2.29 Report from Trustees for Central Buildings, Manchester (MC/07/59)

The Council approved MC/07/59.

07.2.30 Draft terms of reference for a project on nations and jurisdictions (MC/07/60)

The Council approved MC/07/60, with the revisions as tabled.

07.2.31 Report of Stationing Review Group (MC/07/61)

The Council approved MC/07/61.

07.2.32 Pensions (MC/07/62)

The Council approved MC/07/62.

07.2.33 Extension of appointment of Revd Dr Roger Walton as Director of the Wesley Study Centre, Durham (MC/07/63)

The Council approved MC/07/63.

07.2.34 Report from Connexional Allowances Committee (MC/07/64)

Deleting the paragraph headed ‘Computers in Ministry’, replacing ‘District Chairmen’ with ‘District Chairs’ and correcting the reference to the Inland Revenue to HM Revenue and Customs, the Council approved MC/07/64.

07.2.35 Report from MRDF Review Group (MC/07/65)

The Council approved MC/07/65.

07.2.36 Wesley House Cambridge – amendment to Rules of Management 

This item was withdrawn, and will instead be taken to the SRC.

07.2.37 Grievance Procedure (MC/07/67)

The Council approved MC/07/67.

07.2.38 Methodist Church House loan for refurbishment (MC/07/68)

The Council approved MC/07/68.

07.2.39 Report of the Faith and Order Committee (MC/07/69)

The Council received MC/07/70.

07.2.40 Implementation of Extending Discipleship and Exploring Vocation (MC/07/71)

The Council noted MC/07/71.

07.2.41 Epworth Old Rectory (MC/07/72)

The Council approved MC/07/72.

07.2.42 Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies

The Council confirmed the appointment of the sub-committee of the World Methodist Committee, responsible for the charitable purposes of the Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies, as follows:

John Barrett; Tim MacQuiban; Colin A Smith; Ken Howcroft; Angela Shier-Jones; Brian Beck

Thanks were expressed to those who were attending their last meeting of the Council, and to Russell Buley who has acted as Chaplain for this year.

